

POLICY ANALYSIS

Spring 2021 - Marcellus Policy Analysis No. 1

A New Framework for U.S. Policy in the Sahel

by John Ramming Chappell

EXECUTIVE SUMMARY

merican foreign policy in the Sahel has not worked. Counterterrorism has predominated in the U.S. approach to the region since 2001, resulting in a policy focused on security assistance and military cooperation. However, the influence of Salafi-jihadist groups in the region has markedly increased, civilian fatalities have skyrocketed, and a militarized approach has undermined security sector governance. U.S. strategy has not adequately addressed the root causes of conflict—political marginalization, poverty, and environmental pressures—that have contributed to a vicious cycle of conflict and fragility. The challenges facing the Sahel call for a new approach.

To effect lasting change in the Sahel, the United States needs to replace the overmilitarized status quo with an affirmative strategy of diplomatic engagement. The United States should reduce military engagement in the Sahel, which is disproportionate to relatively limited interests. However, withdrawal alone would be insufficient to shift regional dynamics because other stakeholders would continue counterterrorism campaigns based on the American model.

Therefore, the Biden administration should implement the Global Fragility Strategy in the Sahel and phase out the Trans-Sahara Counterterrorism Partnership to right the balance between diplomatic and military tools. The United States should work with regional stakeholders to coordinate a broader shift in its Sahel policy.

The Status Quo Approach to the Sahel Has Failed

The Sahel is a semi-arid strip of grassland stretching from Mauritania to Eritrea that occupies an important environmental zone at the edge of an expanding Sahara. In the western Sahelian countries of Mauritania, Mali, Burkina Faso, Niger, and Chad, political marginalization, climate change, and poverty have contributed to fragility and armed conflict.

The United States's involvement in the Sahel began in earnest as part of the global war on terror, which saw policymakers increase military engagement in the region. However, instead of preventing the rise of new Salafi-jihadist groups, the United States presided over the proliferation of militant groups and intensification of armed conflict. Meanwhile, the root causes of militancy have worsened. Nevertheless, successive administrations have doubled down on a military-first approach while sidelining alternative frameworks that emphasize diplomacy and development.

The Global War on Terror Has Defined U.S. Sahel Policy

Counterterrorism concerns have dominated U.S. policy in the Sahel and Sahara since the beginning of the war on terror. Before 9/11, U.S. engagement with the region was limited. Modest foreign aid to the region came in the form of Peace Corps programs, food aid, and development assistance.1 American policymakers paid little attention as Islamist splinter groups from Algeria's civil war accumulated influence in the country's Saharan south.² After 9/11, however, the U.S. government increasingly saw the region through the lens of counterterrorism. Within weeks of September 11, 2001, the U.S. government began cooperating with Sahelian governments to track down suspected al-Qa'ida members.3 Soon after, U.S. involvement in the region expanded to include security assistance to Sahelian governments and deployments of U.S. troops eventually followed.

Initiatives Such as the TSCTP and AFRICOM Have Failed to Curb Militancy

The U.S. established new institutions to carry out counterterrorism missions while marginalizing other issues. On November 7, 2002, the State Department's Office of Counterterrorism started the Pan Sahel Initiative to "protect borders, track movement of people, combat terrorism, and enhance regional cooperation and stability."4 The Initiative encompassed Mauritania, Mali, Niger, and Chad. In response to the kidnapping of European tourists in Algeria and a coup attempt in Mauritania in 2003, PSI expanded in 2005. Renamed the Trans-Sahara Counterterrorism Partnership (TSCTP), the Partnership incorporated the entirety of the Sahara and Sahel-Algeria, Burkina Faso, Cameroon, Chad, Libya, Mali, Mauritania, Morocco, Niger, Nigeria, Senegal, and Tunisia.⁵ Since then, TSCTP has been the cornerstone of U.S. Sahel policy, and the U.S. government has spent over \$1 billion on the program since its inception.⁶ The Partnership seeks to coordinate a whole-of-government approach to the Sahara and Sahel and cooperates extensively with local governments. In practice, the TSCTP focuses on equipping and training local militaries to advance counterterrorism programs.⁷

The American focus on counterterrorism also extends to other regions of Africa. In 2007, the Department of Defense established AFRICOM, a combatant command based in Germany that oversees military operations in all of Africa except Egypt. Counterterrorism was a primary justification for establishing AFRICOM.8 However, a rushed rollout of AFRICOM prevented the US government from building trust among African governments, leaving many skeptical of an approach that evoked memories of European imperialism.9 Criticism was especially prevalent among those countries with strong economies that do not rely on US foreign aid. By contrast, governments that either received assistance or hoped to court American economic aid fell silent.¹⁰ In the intervening years, AFRICOM has come to dominate the American approach to Africa writ large. 11 However, many African leaders have seen AFRICOM as a symbol of

neocolonialism the militarization of U.S. policy in Africa. ¹² Decision-makers originally intended to establish AFRICOM in Africa but were unable to convince an African country to host AFRICOM, forcing it to remain in Stuttgart, Germany. ¹³

U.S. Militarism Makes the Problem Worse

Despite U.S. involvement, and perhaps in part because of it, armed conflict in the Sahel has escalated significantly since 2001. The frequency and intensity of attacks have increased. There were no al-Qa'ida affiliates active in the Sahara or the Sahel at the time of 9/11. Only in 2006 did the Algerian Salafist Group for Preaching and Conflict, a splinter group that emerged from Algeria's civil war, rebrand as al-Qa'ida in the Islamic Maghreb (AQIM). The number of armed Islamist groups has increased as the United States has expanded its counterterrorism operations. ¹⁴

The current crisis in the Sahel dates back to the 2012 Malian civil war. After the overthrow of Muammar al-Gaddafi in Libya, many Tuareg soldiers from Mali and Niger who served in the colonel's Islamic Legion or as mercenaries took weapons from Libya's arsenals and returned to their home countries. 15 Tuareg insurgencies have periodically occurred in present-day Mali and Niger for over a century, and Tuareg nationalism that arose in response to French colonialism has maintained relevance after independence due to patterns of regional neglect from Bamako. 16 However, in 2012, a Tuareg uprising metastasized into an opportunity for foreign Salafi-jihadist organizations to establish a foothold in the Sahel. Militant groups like Ansar Dine, the Movement for Oneness and Jihad in West Africa, al-Mourabitoun, and al-Qa'ida in the Islamic Maghreb formed a web of alliances and rivalries. Now, Jama'at Nusrat al-Islam wal-Muslimeen and the Islamic State in the Greater Sahara, successors to groups that participated in the Malian civil war, are the region's most prominent Islamist militant groups, and they have gained ground in recent years. 17

Since the Malian civil war, porous borders and transnational communal ties have facilitated the spread of conflict to Mali's neighbors and beyond. The center of gravity for jihadist militancy has shifted south. Whereas militancy previously centered at the southern edge of the Sahara in Mauritania, Algeria, and Mali, conflict has become more prevalent in the Sahelian regions of Mali, Niger, and Burkina Faso. While violence has been most intense in Mali, Niger, and Burkina Faso, attacks have also recently occurred in Cote d'Ivoire. Now, concerns of conflict spreading even further south to the coastal countries of Cote d'Ivoire, Ghana, Togo and Benin have risen. 18

The escalation of conflict in the region carries dire human consequences. If trends hold, casualties in the Sahel will reach new heights in 2021.¹⁹ Violence has displaced nearly 3 million people, many of whom have fled across the Mediterranean to Europe.²⁰

Current U.S. Policy Distorts Incentives

U.S. military assistance has distorted incentives in local governments. Since 9/11, governments have framed internal security challenges in terms of the war on terror to attract U.S. support and draw attention away from authoritarian tendencies.²¹ With counterterrorism taking priority over concerns about government repression, the United States and France have turned a blind eye to the abuses of rulers like Chad's late president Idriss Deby.²² Military assistance has made foreign governments increasingly accountable to the counterterrorism goals of foreign powers and less accountable to their citizens. Militaries across the region have been implicated in massacres of civilians, which fuels recruitment into militant groups.²³ Flows of military assistance have overdeveloped Sahelian security sectors relative to civilian governing institutions. For example, in 2018 and 2019 the United States provided about 3/3 of Burkinabe military spending.²⁴

The imbalance between military capacity and governing capacity has elicited tangible consequences. U.S. training of foreign officers is associated with a higher

coup propensity because military training programs increase the power of the armed forces relative to civilian institutions.²⁵

The example of Mali demonstrates the adverse effects of U.S. military assistance. In Mali, U.S. security assistance focused primarily on equipping and training the country's armed forces to fight Salafi-jihadist militants without adequately strengthening civilian oversight or governance.²⁶ Amadou Sanogo, a U.S.trained military officer, mounted a coup in 2012 that overthrew Mali's democratically elected president.²⁷ The coup sparked a civil war that sent Mali, and the entire Sahel region, into crisis. Millions of dollars of security assistance did not prevent the collapse of Mali's government or stop armed Islamist groups from controlling a broad swathe of the northern Azawad region.²⁸ From 2012 to 2020, Mali's security spending as a percentage of GDP doubled.²⁹ While receiving U.S. military assistance, the Malian military was repeatedly implicated in war crimes and other atrocities, but little accountability has followed.³⁰ In 2020, Assimi Goita, who also received training from the U.S. military, overthrew the democratically elected president Ibrahim Boubacar Keïta, and the United States halted military assistance to Mali.³¹ However, the cuts may be insufficient to reverse the damage done. The imbalance in civil-military relations and the equipment that the U.S. provided remain.

The U.S. Needs to Redefine its Interests in the Sahel

Sahelian Salafi-jihadist groups have never posed a direct threat to the United States. Conflicts in the Sahel have largely focused on local issues. Although some Salafi-jihadist groups in the Sahel are affiliated with al-Qa'ida and ISIS, they have not targeted the U.S. homeland. Fighters' concerns remain localized. Thus far, the U.S. has seen its core interest in the Sahel as preventing the emergence of an ungoverned territory or a quasi-state that could serve as a launching pad for international terrorist attacks.³² The trope of a "new Afghanistan" has long influenced U.S. thinking about the region.³³

However, this conception of U.S. interests is too expansive. Such a broad preventative mission would warrant permanent military presence in fragile regions around the world. Sahelian Salafi-jihadist organizations form a tangled web of splinter groups and competing factions that remain too preoccupied with local disputes to launch an attack in the United States. The United States maintains a strong interest in defending itself against terrorist attacks, but this interest is best served not by exerting military force, whether directly or indirectly, in every fragile state. Instead, the U.S. should support sustainable development, inclusive governance, and human security to address root causes of instability. These goals should guide U.S. policy in the Sahel, which does not have particular geostrategic or political distinctions to differentiate it from other fragile regions.

U.S. Policy in the Sahel Neglects Root Causes of Instability

The root causes of conflict and insecurity in the Sahel are complex and interconnected. Generally speaking, governance issues, environmental pressures, and economic underdevelopment undergird armed conflict.

Governance issues are at the heart of insecurity in the Sahel. During the colonial era, French officials established a pattern of indirect rule that privileged certain ethnic groups while marginalizing others. The When Sahelian states gained independence from France in 1960, patterns of ethnic politics prevailed. Since then, inequitable distribution of political power and resources has deepened divisions between regions and ethnic groups. The Fulani people, a Muslim-majority group that includes pastoralists across West Africa, have faced particular discrimination in much of the Sahel. National governments have neglected economic development and the provision of basic services, and policies have often ignored the needs of marginalized groups.

Environmental pressures exacerbated by climate change have worsened intercommunal tensions. Although the Sahel contributes very little to glob-

al emissions, people there have disproportionately suffered from climate change. Temperature rise in the Sahel is projected to exceed the global average by 50%.36 The Sahara Desert, which borders the Sahel to the north, is steadily expanding.³⁷ Climate change will make weather patterns more intense and unpredictable, resulting in both flooding and droughts.³⁸ A devastating drought that engulfed the Sahel from the 1960s to 1980s resulted in famine and displacement, and normal rainfall has not returned in much of the region even today.³⁹ In a region reliant on rain-fed agriculture and livestock herding, fluctuations in rainfall can have devastating effects on livelihoods. Environmental changes have caused changes in land use as shifting weather patterns have forced both farmers and herders to seek out new land, elevating tensions between pastoral and agricultural communities. Often, those tensions exacerbate existing political and ethnic divisions in the region.

Poverty and economic underdevelopment are inextricably linked to inequitable governance and environmental pressures. Economies in the Sahel mostly rely on agriculture, whether farming or herding.⁴⁰ Environmental disruption has damaged crop yields, leading to lower food supply and fewer employment opportunities. Sahelian countries have some of the lowest human development metrics with Niger, Chad, Mali, and Burkina Faso all falling in the bottom ten countries in terms of HDI.41 Populations in the Sahel are also quite young on average--Niger, Chad, Mali, and Burkina Faso all feature among the world's youngest countries, with median ages between 14 and 17.42 The youth bulge contributes to fragility as poverty and economic underdevelopment increase incentives for young people to participate in armed conflict.⁴³

Each of the factors that contribute to armed conflict is worsening, both because of armed violence and due to external factors. The war on terror exacerbated existing divides by providing ruling elites with a security rationale for cracking down on Muslim-majority communities. Central governments have increasingly defaulted to a coercive approach to dispute resolution, resulting in growing dissatisfaction that in turn

deepens animosities.⁴⁴ Armed conflict in the Sahel has contributed to a vicious cycle. Repression and ethnic violence by state security forces incentivize marginalized people in the Sahel to cast their lot with militant groups, which often offer economic stability and a chance at retribution. Militant groups have also increased their appeal by offering localized conflict resolution and basic services in regions where they hold sway, providing an alternative to mostly absent states.⁴⁵ Climate change has contributed to desertification and more intense droughts in the Sahel, changing land use patterns and increasing frictions between agricultural and pastoral communities. 46 Managing these frictions would usually fall to central governments, but a securitized view of marginalized groups has encouraged repression instead of reconciliation.⁴⁷

Salafi-Jihadist groups have exacerbated inter-communal conflict in much of the Sahel, introducing new dimensions to existing militancy.⁴⁸ By exploiting existing tensions, Salafi-jihadists have become increasingly rooted in local communities and recruited new members.

The U.S. Military is Ill-suited to Address Conflicts in the Sahel

The current U.S. approach to the Sahel does not adequately address the root causes of social, environmental, and political challenges.

In the Sahel and elsewhere, the U.S. military has been thrust into roles typically reserved for diplomatic and development agencies.⁴⁹ With over \$700 billion dollars of funding annually, the Pentagon has taken on new missions distant from its core duties of performing kinetic operations. The military has taken on more "Phase Zero" operations that call for greater military involvement during peacetime. While conflict prevention is a desirable goal, the military is ill-equipped to achieve it.

Underfunding diplomatic and development agencies while transferring diplomatic and development functions to the Department of Defense creates a cycle of neglect. Expanding definitions of military operations crowd out diplomatic and development agencies. Expanded Department of Defense responsibilities justify budget hikes despite the presence of underfunded specialized agencies designed to undertake diplomatic missions and development projects.

The U.S. cannot fix all of the Sahel's challenges. Previous U.S. efforts to restructure governing systems and create institutions from scratch have failed in Iraq and Afghanistan; There is no reason to believe nation-building efforts would be more successful in the Sahel. Local governments ought to play a leading role in combating poverty, building climate resilience, and providing basic services. Decentralizing governing institutions could help increase accountability at the local level.⁵⁰ However, current incentive structures for governments in the Sahel reward military operations, not inclusive governance. Changes in governance must be locally led to be sustainable. The United States cannot build inclusive governing institutions, but it can change incentive structures for political elites in the Sahel to disincentivize repression and human rights abuses.

Towards a Diplomacy-First, Human-Centered Approach

The Biden administration should right the balance between diplomatic and military approaches in the Sahel. Specifically, the administration ought to reduce the role of military approaches in U.S. Sahel policy, phase out the Trans-Saharan Counterterrorism Partnership, and implement the Global Fragility Strategy in the Sahel. The United States cannot change regional dynamics alone, so the Biden administration should coordinate with France, Sahelian governments, and other stakeholders to turn away from the counterterrorism-focused status quo.

Rebalancing the Foreign Policy Toolkit

Militarizing U.S. relations with Sahelian states has damaged civilian governing institutions by privileging foreign militaries. Reversing the damage of a military-first approach requires restoring the leadership of diplomats in U.S. Sahel policy. Each of the three major problems that the Sahel faces — economic underdevelopment, environmental insecurity, and extractive governing institutions — calls for American engagement that centers civilian agencies.

USAID is best equipped to advance economic development goals and reduce poverty. Implementing economic development projects could provide employment alternatives to young people, mitigating economic incentives to participate in armed conflict. The Agency is already active in much of the Sahel, but shifting some security aid funding to development programs may result in a higher return on investment in the long term.

Diplomatic and development agencies should cooperate with Sahelian counterparts to ramp up climate diplomacy and resilience initiatives. As the State Department incorporates climate change into every aspect of U.S. policy, the Sahel offers an opportunity to better understand the interaction between environmental injustice and armed conflict. Ramping up US-AID programs with a specific focus on food security and climate resilience would help disrupt cycles of violence in the region.

Governance issues, too, call for increased diplomatic engagement. A diplomacy-first approach to the Sahel would increase U.S. soft power and result in a deeper understanding of internal politics, thereby providing leverage in U.S.-Sahel relations and informing decision-making to prioritize good governance. Engaging more deeply with civilian counterparts would help correct the imbalance in civil-military relations.

The U.S. Should Reduce Military Commitments

Rightsizing U.S. military commitments in the Sahel would require closing military facilities in the region and reforming the legal structures that authorize the use of military force.

A broad consensus has emerged among Sahel experts that the current military-first approach that the United States, France, and local governments have adhered to is ineffective.⁵¹ However, efforts to reduce U.S. military engagement met resistance among policymakers.

In 2020, Secretary of Defense Mark Esper reportedly considered withdrawing U.S. troops from West Africa to rebalance force posture towards great power competition.⁵² Commentators criticized the anticipated drawdown, claiming that a reduction in relatively modest troop levels in the Sahel would hurt U.S. influence in the region, allow militant groups to gain ground, and abandon allies.⁵³ French officials urged U.S. forces to remain in the region.⁵⁴ Members of Congress, too, resisted the move.⁵⁵

The U.S. military has nominally adopted a "light-footprint" approach to the Sahel, but recent years have seen an uptick in both deployments and facilities nonetheless. ⁵⁶ In Niamey, the U.S. military maintains Niger Air Base 101, which enables drone surveillance missions across northwest Africa. In 2016 in Agadez, AFRICOM began building Niger Air Base 201, which was plagued by mismanagement during the construction process. ⁵⁷ Drone missions at the base were authorized in June 2019. ⁵⁸ Separately, the CIA has steadily expanded another U.S. drone base in the town of Dirkou, from which U.S. forces have carried out reconnaissance and surveillance missions. ⁵⁹ Outside of Niger, the Pentagon also maintains facilities in Burkina Faso and Chad. ⁶⁰

The United States should avoid deploying personnel and establishing facilities in the Sahel. Deployments should remain minimal, allowing French and local forces to engage in lethal operations when necessary. The Tongo Tongo ambush of 2017, in which Islamic State in the Greater Sahara militants killed four U.S. soldiers, shows the risks that even supposedly non-combat deployments pose. AFRICOM has repeatedly described military facilities in the Sahel as temporary, but without clear timelines for withdrawal, the facilities might as well be permanent. Even though U.S. drone bases have been used mostly for

intelligence purposes thus far, they still pose problems for U.S. foreign policy in the region. First, the United States could easily use the bases for lethal operations if a president saw fit. Second, the facilities create a long-term commitment that does not reflect the limited extent of U.S. interests in the region.

Congress Should Increase Oversight

Congress should exercise its oversight powers to reduce military engagement in the Sahel. As debates about reforming the 2001 Authorization for the Use of Military Force (AUMF) and ending forever wars wear on, policymakers should pay special attention to the Sahel. Even though the war of terror in the Sahel has been less conspicuous to Americans than the wars in Iraq and Afghanistan, U.S. involvement has had an outsized impact on conflict dynamics in the region.

The legislature should revoke the 2001 Authorization for the Use of Military Force, which provides an open-ended legal justification for military operations in the Sahel and around the world. Passed just days after the September 11 attacks, the 2001 AUMF has been broadly interpreted to authorize a wide range of military actions without sufficient legislative oversight. The Obama administration interpreted the 2001 AUMF as inclusive of al-Qa'ida's associated forces. As ISIS rose to prominence in Syria and Iraq, the Obama administration concluded that, as a successor organization to al-Qa'ida in Iraq, ISIS is included in the 2001 AUMF—even though it publicly broke with al-Qa'ida and did not exist at the time of 9/11.62 Under this logic, the Executive Branch has used the 2001 AUMF to authorize operations in the Sahel. However, even if the Executive Branch chose not to invoke the 2001 AUMF, its existence leaves the door open for future presidents to use the law as a blank check for military force.

If Congress chooses to replace the 2001 AUMF with a new one, it should specify a list of targeted organizations based on the direct threat they pose to the United States. Most insurgent groups in the Sahel focus on localized issues, not attacking Western powers. Sahe-

lian groups that remain occupied with intercommunal conflict should be excluded. Although some militant groups have aligned themselves with ISIS and al-Qa'ida, they have not demonstrated the capacity or desire to directly target the United States. In debating which groups to include in future AUMFs, Congress should consider the totality of the circumstances for each group rather than broadly characterizing all affiliates of al-Qa'ida or ISIS in the same manner.

However, repealing the AUMF would not be sufficient to change most U.S. military operations in the Sahel because of the legal ambiguities of low-level military engagement in the region. The death of four U.S. special forces soldiers in a firefight in the remote Nigerien town of Tongo Tongo in 2017 exemplifies the shortcomings of repealing the 2001 AUMF without parallel reforms in other areas of the law. Pursuant to the War Powers Resolution, the Department of Defense submitted reports to Congress starting in 2013 communicating that "combat-equipped" troops had been deployed to Niger.⁶³ However, the reports did not characterize the deployments as a use of force. Although combat may have occurred, U.S. forces were primarily responsible for training local forces, building facilities, and supporting partners as authorized under 10 U.S.C. § 167. Only when combat broke out did the Department of Defense invoke the 2001 AUMF to authorize the firefight in Tongo Tongo.⁶⁴

Other paths to authorize military engagement further complicate congressional oversight. For example, presidents have invoked their Article II authority to carry out military action as commanders in chief, most recently with President Biden's airstrike in eastern Syria. ⁶⁵ Similar to the 2001 AUMF, whether a president invokes this authority in the Sahel or elsewhere is immaterial. The mere fact that the door to military intervention without congressional consent remains open raises concern. Congress should close these loopholes to narrow the Executive Branch's ability to conduct military operations in the Sahel without explicit authorization.

Shifting from a policy that prioritizes security assistance and military cooperation to a policy that centers diplomacy and development will subject civilian personnel to new risks. After all, addressing issues of governance, environmental degradation, and economic underdevelopment in the Sahel will entail civilian presence in insecure areas. The State Department and USAID will need to effectively evaluate and manage security risks and empower Diplomatic Security to protect civilian personnel instead of unduly relying on military deployments.⁶⁶

Implementing the Global Fragility Strategy in the Sahel

The Biden administration needs a new strategy for the Sahel. Merely improving the implementation of the militarized, counterterrorism-centered approach will be insufficient to fix deep-seated flaws in U.S. Sahel policy. To shift the focus of U.S. strategy from counterterrorism to governance, the Biden administration should replace the Trans-Sahara Counterterrorism Partnership with a regional application of the Global Fragility Strategy.

The TSCTP is emblematic of the current U.S. approach to the Sahel. While the Partnership nominally incorporates stakeholders from the Department of Defense, the State Department, and USAID, in practice it has focused on security assistance and cooperation while neglecting root causes. An audit by the State Department in 2020 described problems with TSCTP implementation, concluding that the Department will have "limited assurance that TSCTP is achieving its goals of building counterterrorism capacity and addressing the underlying drivers of radicalization" without addressing the Partnership's flaws.⁶⁷ Specifically, the report identified over \$200 million in potentially "wasteful spending due to mismanagement and inadequate oversight." 68 Although the TSCTP is nominally a whole-of-government program, the audit described a lack of coordination between implementing agencies.69

Congress has attempted to fix some of the TSCTP's shortcomings. In March 2021, members of Congress reintroduced the Trans-Sahara Counterterrorism Partnership Program Act. The bipartisan bill would increase congressional oversight over U.S. operations in the Sahel and Sahara and provide permanent statutory authority for the program.⁷⁰ The bill tries to solve some problems in the implementation of current U.S. Sahel strategy. It would involve Congress in strategic decisions by requiring five-year strategies for both TSCTP specifically and the Sahara-Sahel region writ large. The bill also requires the State Department to enact the recommendations proposed in the 2020 State Department audit. The bill does not, however, include any appropriation of funds to empower agencies to take on the necessary reforms. In short, the bill takes some modest steps to improve the implementation of a strategy that has demonstrably failed.

Improving the implementation of current U.S. strategy would not be enough to change the American approach to the region. While the Act references the whole-of-government approach that the TSCTP has nominally adhered to since its establishment, the bill does not include specific measures to right the balance between military and civilian approaches. Requiring specific benchmarks related to governance in five-year strategies indicates that the bill's authors understand the need to shift priorities in the region, but the scale of the problem requires a more fundamental rethink. In light of these shortcomings, the Biden administration should wind down the TSCTP and start anew.⁷¹

Replace the TSCTP With the Global Fragility Strategy

Instead of solidifying the Trans-Sahara Counterterrorism Partnership, the Biden administration should implement the Global Fragility Strategy and place it in the center of its approach to the Sahel. Passed in 2019 with bipartisan support, the Global Fragility Act offers an affirmative alternative to the forever-war mindset that has dominated the U.S. approach to insecurity in fragile states. The Act calls for foreign affairs agen-

cies to collaborate to advance an integrated approach to fragility that focuses on conflict management and prevention. Unlike the counterterrorism-centered strategy that has defined U.S. engagement with fragile states, the Global Fragility Act recognized the political, economic, and social roots of violent conflict and offered policy frameworks to address those roots. The Act mandated the president submit a corresponding strategy that designated priority countries or regions, but the Trump administration omitted those prioritizations in their 2020 Strategy to Prevent Conflict and Promote Stability.⁷² The Trump administration's omission offers an opening for the Biden administration, which should reaffirm U.S. commitment to the Global Fragility Strategy and designate the Sahel as a priority region.

The Biden administration can streamline bureaucratic processes in U.S. Sahel policy by appointing a Sahel envoy. President Trump appointed the first Special Envoy for the Sahel Region, African affairs expert Peter Pham, in 2018.⁷³ President Biden has yet to appoint a successor. President Biden should appoint a Sahel envoy and authorize them to exercise broad authority over the American strategy in the region to improve coordination among agencies by reducing interagency tensions.⁷⁴ Appointing an envoy would convey presidential buy-in and grant Global Fragility Act implementation with the level of attention necessary to succeed.

The envoy could also facilitate better cross-regional policy coordination. Long a bridge between coastal North Africa and Sub-Saharan Africa, the Sahel plays a key role in both regions but receives relatively little attention in academic and policy spaces. For example, porous borders and deep-seated transnational cultural ties make the Sahel critical to regional security. Addressing security concerns in West Africa requires coordination between the Maghreb, the Sahel, and coastal West Africa, but current bureaucratic divisions do not reflect the interaction between those regions.

When it comes to building inclusive governing institutions, the United States can only play a limited role. However, supporting local governance capacity should be a top priority for President Biden's Sahel envoy. Directly targeting funding to NGOs and municipal governments when possible would decrease the likelihood of funds fueling state violence. Investing in localized peacebuilding projects would create alternative conflict resolution pathways. Whereas a militarized policy approach has distorted incentives for partner governments and widen rifts between governing elites and marginalized groups, the Global Fragility Strategy would help mend the social contract and incentivize good governance.⁷⁵

A fragility-focused strategy in the Sahel should afford particular attention to environmental factors. Climate-specific measures won't end conflicts, but they will ease pressure over time. In particular, projects to reduce desertification and improve crop resilience would help address the changing land-use patterns that spur conflict between livelihood groups in much of the Sahel. On a local level, the U.S. can support crop diversity to increase agricultural resilience, share projections of extreme weather events, and otherwise support the productivity and resilience of farmers and herders. Offering funds and assistance to tap significant groundwater reserves situated beneath the Sahel could also help reduce concerns around water scarcity.⁷⁶ The Sahel's arid climate and consistent sunshine offer great promise for the development of solar power in the region, which has been remarkably successful in nearby Morocco and could offer new opportunities for green development.

Regionally, the United States ought to donate funds to the Great Green Wall project. An African Union initiative to cultivate a 5000-mile-long band of vegetation on the Sahel's northern edge, the project would slow desertification and create jobs, mitigating the factors that contribute to armed conflict.⁷⁷ The Great Green Wall would also capture carbon, yielding benefits not just in Sahel but for the global community writ large.

Security assistance in the Sahel has often driven a wedge between citizens and the state, a problem

the Biden administration can remedy with security assistance reforms embedded in a regional fragility strategy. Security assistance has typically been inefficient and has not resulted in better outcomes, often failing to mitigate state repression and undermining legitimacy. To prioritize effectiveness in security assistance, the U.S. should borrow from the development sector to make aid provision decisions based on aid effectiveness. Gauging aid effectiveness would require assessing a partner government's willingness to improve security governance, creating monitoring and evaluation tools, developing inclusive and broadbased in-country partnerships, promoting transparency and accountability, and judging affordability.

The U.S. approach to security assistance in the Sahel should also prioritize civilian harm prevention. The United States should explicitly condition assistance on security governance reforms and greater accountability for killings of civilians by security forces. By engaging directly with civil society groups, the U.S. can better gauge people's needs and concerns regarding security assistance.

The U.S. Should Coordinate with Regional Partners

The United States is just one of many states and multilateral organizations active in the Sahel. A reduction of U.S. military involvement in the Sahel would not fundamentally change the region's policy dynamics. Even without U.S. forces, reliance on the U.S. counterterrorism model would endure. Therefore, the U.S. should cooperate with other international stakeholders to shift the focus of regional strategy.

France, the region's former colonial ruler, has been especially active in the Sahel due to its geographic proximity and domestic politics towards migration.⁸² France has played a leading role among foreign powers in the Sahel since the Malian civil war in 2012, when the French military launched Operation Serval. French commitments in the Sahel have increased since then with the inception of Operation Barkhane, and more than five thousand French troops are now

deployed in Chad, Niger, Mauritania, and Burkina Faso. 83 However, the French public disapproves of the Macron administration's Sahel policy more than ever, and fatigue with France's campaign in the Sahel is mounting. 84 Local populations have also expressed opposition to France's continued military presence, sparking protests in Mali. 85 Most recently, the French government faced backlash for an airstrike on a wedding party that killed nineteen civilians. 86 Without a change in policy, the Macron administration may find itself entrenched in a forever war.

Several multilateral security frameworks complicate matters further. Since 2017, local governments have coordinated their security operations and economic development programs through the G5 Sahel, which comprises Mauritania, Mali, Burkina Faso, Niger, and Chad. The United Nations has maintained a peace-keeping mission in Mali since 2013.⁸⁷ On top of these missions, an EU special operations task force, Takuba, have been active in the Sahel since late 2020.⁸⁸

The web of overlapping missions in the Sahel means that a course correction is easier said than done. A change in U.S. policy alone will not significantly change the status quo in the region, which has its own inertia following the American counterterrorism model. Even if the U.S. completely withdraws, France may continue its failed policy and local security forces will likely maintain current patterns of engagement. Withdrawal alone is insufficient to reverse the harm of the war on terror in the Sahel.

Therefore, the United States should take up diplomatic leadership and qualitatively change its engagement in the region to prioritize diplomacy, governance, and civilian protection while simultaneously encouraging other stakeholders to reduce their emphasis on military force. The U.S. plays a key role in the Sahel that provides the necessary leverage to shift regional dynamics.⁸⁹ American surveillance, intelligence, and logistics enable military operations for local and foreign militaries.

Using this leverage, the United States should convene local partners and international stakeholders to correct the balance between military and diplomatic tools. In particular, the United States should collaborate with France to center governance in a collaborative new approach to the Sahel. The Biden administration can help shift broader regional dynamics, beginning a new chapter for not just U.S. policy in the Sahel, but for the region as a whole.

Conclusion

The United States can change its strategy in the Sahel to center the root causes of fragility and encourage partners to work alongside the U.S. in implementing a new approach. Years of a failed counterterrorism paradigm that prioritizes military action and security assistance have left the Sahel and its people less safe while exacerbating underlying issues. As environmental, economic, and political challenges intensify, stakeholders need to change course. Committing to the Global Fragility Strategy, with special attention to security assistance reform and environmental pressures, offers the best way forward for the Biden administration and its partners.

Endnotes

- 1 The Foreign Aid Explorer. Distributed by United States Agency for International Development. https://explorer.usaid.gov/
- Riedel, Bruce. "Algeria and America: A Complicated Past, an Uncertain Future." Brookings. Brookings, April 25, 2019. https://www.brookings.edu/blog/order-from-chaos/2019/04/25/algeria-and-america-a-complicated-past-an-uncertain-future/.
- 3 Slahi, Mohamedou Ould. *Guantanamo Diary*. Edited by Larry Siems. Little Brown & Company, 2015.
- 4 "Pan Sahel Initiative." U.S. Department of State, U.S. Department of State, 7 Nov. 2002, 2001-2009.state.gov/s/ct/rls/other/14987.htm.
- Harmon, Stephen Albert. *Terror and Insurgency in the Sahara-Sahel Region: Corruption, Contraband, Jihad and the Mali War of 2012-2013*. London: Routledge, 2014; Warner, Lesley. "Nine Questions about the Trans Sahara Counter Terrorism Partnership You Were Too Embarrassed to Ask." War on the Rocks, August 7, 2015. https://warontherocks.com/2014/04/nine-questions-about-the-trans-sahara-counter-terrorism-partnership-you-were-too-embarrassed-to-ask/.
- Turse, Nick. "How One of the Most Stable Nations in West Africa Descended Into Mayhem." The New York Times. October 15, 2020. https://www.nytimes.com/2020/10/15/magazine/burkina-faso-terrorism-united-states.html.
- 7 Camara, Kamissa. "It Is Time to Rethink U.S. Strategy in the Sahel." *United States Institute of Peace*, 16 Apr. 2021, www. usip.org/publications/2021/04/it-time-rethink-us-strategy-sahel.
- 8 LeVan, Carl. "The Political Economy of African Responses to the U.S. Africa Command." *Africa Today* 57, no. 1 (2010): 2–23. https://doi.org/10.2979/aft.2010.57.1.2.
- 9 Campbell, John. "AFRICOM to Stay in Stuttgart." Council on Foreign Relations. Council on Foreign Relations, February 8, 2013. https://www.cfr.org/blog/africom-stay-stuttgart.
- LeVan, Carl. "The Political Economy of African Responses to the U.S. Africa Command." *Africa Today* 57, no. 1 (2010): 2–23. https://doi.org/10.2979/aft.2010.57.1.2.
- Wiley, David. "Militarizing Africa and African Studies and the U.S. Africanist Response." *African Studies Review* 55, no. 2 (2012): 147-61. www.jstor.org/stable/43904826.
- Campbell, John. "In a Reversal, Nigeria Wants U.S. Africa Command Headquarters in Africa." *Council on Foreign Relations*, Council on Foreign Relations, 3 May 2021, www.cfr.org/blog/reversal-nigeria-wants-us-africa-command-headquarters-africa.
- Campbell, John. "AFRICOM to Stay in Stuttgart." Council on Foreign Relations. Council on Foreign Relations, February 8, 2013. https://www.cfr.org/blog/africom-stay-stuttgart.
- Feldstein, Steven. "Do Terrorist Trends in Africa Justify the U.S. Military's Expansion?" Carnegie Endowment for International Peace, February 9, 2018. https://carnegieendowment.org/2018/02/09/do-terrorist-trends-in-africa-justify-u.s.-military-s-expansion-pub-75476.
- Wehrey, Frederic. *The Burning Shores: Inside the Battle for the New Libya.* New York: Farrar, Strauss & Giroux, 2019.
- Jose, Niranjan. "Colonial Borders in the Sahel Affect Tuareg Aspirations for Autonomy and Regional Stability." Africa at LSE. December 16, 2020. Accessed April 24, 2021. https://blogs.lse.ac.uk/africaatlse/2020/12/07/colonial-borders-the-sahel-tuareg-aspirations-for-autonomy-mali-regional-stability/.
- 17 Clarke, Colin P., and Jacob Zenn. "ISIS and Al-Qaeda's Sub-Saharan Affiliates Are Poised for Growth in 2021." Defense One. February 26, 2021. https://www.defenseone.com/ideas/2021/02/isis-and-al-qaedas-sub-saharan-affiliates-are-poised-growth-2021/172313/.
- "Jihadists in the Sahel Threaten West Africa's Coastal States." *The Economist*, The Economist Newspaper, 9 July 2020, www.economist.com/middle-east-and-africa/2020/07/09/jihadists-in-the-sahel-threaten-west-africas-coastal-states.
- Hoije, Katarina, Samuel Dodge, and Jeremy Diamond. "Spate of Islamist Attacks Puts Sahel on Track for Deadliest Year." Bloomberg.com. April 3, 2021. https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2021-04-03/spate-of-islamist-attacks-puts-sahel-on-track-for-deadliest-year.
- "Sahel Emergency." *UNHCR*, www.unhcr.org/en-us/sahel-emergency.html#:~:text=The Sahel is facing one, within countries and across borders.
- N'Diaye, Boubacar, "The Mauritanian military and the U.S. war on terror" in *West Africa and the U.S. War on Terror*, edited by George Klay Kieh and Kelechi Kalu, 107-122. London: Routledge, 2014.
- 22 Chutel, Lynsey. "Why the World Won't Criticize Chad." Foreign Policy. April 14, 2021. https://foreignpolicy.com/2021/04/14/chad-election-idriss-deby-terror-sahel/.
- Mednick, Sam. "Burkina Faso Army Blamed for Extrajudicial Torture, Deaths." AP NEWS. August 25, 2020. https://apnews.com/article/international-news-africa-41ff8b34b2d3a761139f0c76faf2af97.; "Niger Mass Graves: Army Accused of Executing over 70 Civilians." BBC News. September 05, 2020. https://www.bbc.com/news/world-africa-54041564; "Sahel: End Abuses in Counterterrorism Operations." Human Rights Watch. February 13, 2021. https://www.hrw.org/news/2021/02/13/sahel-end-abuses-counterterrorism-operations.
- Turse, Nick. "How One of the Most Stable Nations in West Africa Descended Into Mayhem." The New York Times. October

- 15, 2020. https://www.nytimes.com/2020/10/15/magazine/burkina-faso-terrorism-united-states.html.
- When human capital threatens the Capitol: Foreign aid in the form of military training and coups
- Karlin, Mara. "Why Military Assistance Programs Disappoint." Brookings. November 03, 2017. https://www.brookings.edu/articles/why-military-assistance-programs-disappoint/.
- Whitlock, Craig. "Leader of Mali Military Coup Trained in U.S." The Washington Post. March 24, 2012. https://www.washingtonpost.com/world/national-security/leader-of-mali-military-coup-trained-in-us/2012/03/23/gIQAS7Q6WS_story.html.
- Schmitt, Max Bergmann and Alexandra. "A Plan To Reform U.S. Security Assistance." Center for American Progress. March 9, 2021. Accessed April 24, 2021. https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/security/reports/2021/03/09/496788/plan-reform-u-s-security-assistance/.
- "Mali: Supporting Growth in the Face of Security Challenges." IMF. September 05, 2019. https://www.imf.org/en/News/Articles/2019/09/03/NA090319-mali-supporting-growth-in-the-face-of-security-challenges.
- 30 "World Report 2021: Rights Trends in Mali." *Human Rights Watch*, 13 Jan. 2021, www.hrw.org/world-report/2021/country-chapters/mali#.
- Dion, Ena, and Emily Cole. "How International Security Support Contributed to Mali's Coup." United States Institute of Peace. October 25, 2020. https://www.usip.org/publications/2020/09/how-international-security-support-contributed-malis-coup.
- Warrick, Joby, and Danielle Paquette. "Al-Qaeda and Islamic State Groups Are Working Together in West Africa to Grab Large Swaths of Territory." The Washington Post. February 22, 2020. https://www.washingtonpost.com/world/africa/al-qaeda-islamic-state-sahel-west-africa/2020/02/21/7218bc50-536f-11ea-80ce-37a8d4266c09_story.html; Turse, Nick. "How One of the Most Stable Nations in West Africa Descended Into Mayhem." The New York Times. October 15, 2020. https://www.nytimes.com/2020/10/15/magazine/burkina-faso-terrorism-united-states.html.
- Smith, Craig S. "U.S. Training African Forces to Uproot Terrorists." The New York Times. May 11, 2004. https://www.nytimes.com/2004/05/11/world/us-training-african-forces-to-uproot-terrorists.html.
- Savell, Stephanie. "The Costs of United States' Post-9/11 'Security Assistance': How Counterterrorism Intensified Conflict in Burkina Faso and Around the World." *The Costs of War*, Brown University, 4 Mar. 2021, watson.brown.edu/costsofwar/papers/2021/Post911SecurityAssistance.
- Jezequel, Jean-Hervé Jezequel. "Central Mali: Putting a Stop to Ethnic Cleansing." Crisis Group. March 25, 2019. https://www.crisisgroup.org/africa/sahel/mali/centre-du-mali-enrayer-le-nettoyage-ethnique; Savell, Stephanie. "The Costs of United States' Post-9/11 'Security Assistance': How Counterterrorism Intensified Conflict in Burkina Faso and Around the World." *The Costs of War*, Brown University, 4 Mar. 2021, watson.brown.edu/costsofwar/papers/2021/Post911SecurityAssistance.
- 36 "Climate Risk Profile: West Africa Sahel." *Global Climate Change*, 13 Apr. 2017, www.climatelinks.org/resources/climate-risk-profile-west-africa-sahel.
- Thomas, Natalie, and Sumant Nigam. "Twentieth-Century Climate Change over Africa: Seasonal Hydroclimate Trends and Sahara Desert Expansion." *Journal of Climate*, vol. 31, no. 9, 1 May 2018, pp. 3349–3370.
- Mayans, Julie. "The Sahel in the Midst of Climate Change Chad." *ReliefWeb*, 16 Mar. 2020, reliefweb.int/report/chad/sahel-midst-climate-change; Simpkins, Graham. "Unprecedented Sahel Drought." *Nature Climate Change*, vol. 8, no. 8, 30 July 2018, pp. 662–662., doi:10.1038/s41558-018-0252-4.
- 39 Simpkins, Graham. "Unprecedented Sahel Drought." *Nature Climate Change*, vol. 8, no. 8, 30 July 2018, pp. 662–662., doi:10.1038/s41558-018-0252-4; Porkka, Miina, et al. "Is Wetter Better? Exploring Agriculturally-Relevant Rainfall Characteristics over Four Decades in the Sahel." *Environmental Research Letters*, vol. 16, no. 3, 11 Feb. 2021.
- Kwasi, Stellah et al. *Prospects for the G5 Sahel countries to 2040*. Pretoria: Institute for Security Studies, 2019. https://media.africaportal.org/documents/Prospects for the G5 Sahel countries.pdf
- 41 Conceição, Pedro. *The next frontier: Human development and the Anthropocene*. New York: UNDP, 2020. http://hdr.undp.org/sites/default/files/hdr2020.pdf
- Myers, Joe. "The World's 10 Youngest Populations Are All in Africa." World Economic Forum. May 9, 2016. https://www.weforum.org/agenda/2016/05/the-world-s-10-youngest-countries-are-all-in-africa/.
- Sakor, Bintu Zahra. *Youth Bulges in the Sahel: A Demographic Threat?* Oslo: PRIO, 2020. https://www.prio.org/utility/DownloadFile.ashx?id=2046&type=publicationfile.
- Savell, Stephanie. "The Costs of United States' Post-9/11 'Security Assistance': How Counterterrorism Intensified Conflict in Burkina Faso and Around the World." *The Costs of War*, Brown University, 4 Mar. 2021, watson.brown.edu/costsofwar/papers/2021/Post911SecurityAssistance.
- "Sidelining the Islamic State in Niger's Tillabery." Crisis Group. June 3, 2020. https://www.crisisgroup.org/africa/sahel/niger/289-sidelining-islamic-state-nigers-tillabery.
- 46 "The Central Sahel: Scene of New Climate Wars?" Crisis Group. April 24, 2020. https://www.crisisgroup.org/africa/sahel/b154-le-sahel-central-theatre-des-nouvelles-guerres-climatiques.

- Savell, Stephanie. "The Costs of United States' Post-9/11 'Security Assistance': How Counterterrorism Intensified Conflict in Burkina Faso and Around the World." *The Costs of War*, Brown University, 4 Mar. 2021, watson.brown.edu/costsofwar/papers/2021/Post911SecurityAssistance.
- Ammour, Laurence-Aïda. "How Violent Extremist Groups Exploit Intercommunal Conflicts in the Sahel." Africa Center for Strategic Studies. February 26, 2020. https://africacenter.org/spotlight/how-violent-extremist-groups-exploit-intercommunal-conflicts-in-the-sahel/.
- Brooks, Rosa. *How Everything Became War and the Military Became Everything: Tales from the Pentagon*. Simon & Schuster Paperbacks, 2017.
- Quirk, Patrick W., and Richmond Blake. "How the Biden Administration Can Get the Global Fragility Strategy Right." Brookings. January 05, 2021. https://www.brookings.edu/blog/order-from-chaos/2021/01/05/how-the-biden-administration-can-get-the-global-fragility-strategy-right/.
- Devermont, Judd. "Rethinking Crisis Responses in the Sahel." Rethinking Crisis Responses in the Sahel | Center for Strategic and International Studies. December 22, 2020. https://www.csis.org/analysis/rethinking-crisis-responses-sahel; "A Course Correction for the Sahel Stabilisation Strategy." Crisis Group. February 1, 2021. https://www.crisisgroup.org/africa/sahel/299-course-correction-sahel-stabilisation-strategy.
- Cooper, Helene, Thomas Gibbons-Neff, Charlie Savage, and Eric Schmitt. "Pentagon Eyes Africa Drawdown as First Step in Global Troop Shift." The New York Times. December 24, 2019. https://www.nytimes.com/2019/12/24/world/africa/esper-troops-africa-china.html
- Zimmerman, Katherine. "Why the US Should Spend 0.3 Percent of Its Defense Budget to Prevent an African Debacle." Military Times. March 12, 2020. https://www.militarytimes.com/opinion/commentary/2020/03/12/why-the-us-should-spend-03-percent-of-its-defense-budget-to-prevent-an-african-debacle/; Cohen, Herman J. "Pulling Troops Out of Africa Could Mean Another Endless War." War on the Rocks. May 13, 2020. https://warontherocks.com/2020/05/pulling-troops-out-of-africa-could-mean-another-endless-war/.
- Stewart, Phil, and Tangi Salaün. "France Warns U.S. against Pulling Troops from Fight against Islamists in Africa's Sahel." Reuters. January 27, 2020. https://www.reuters.com/article/us-usa-france-sahel/france-warns-u-s-against-pulling-troops-from-fight-against-islamists-in-africas-sahel-idUSKBN1ZQ1LV.
- Williams, Katie Bo. "Graham Denies Threatening To Make Esper's Life 'Hell' If He Cuts AFRICOM Troops." Defense One. February 18, 2020. https://www.defenseone.com/threats/2020/02/graham-denies-threatening-make-espers-life-hell-if-he-cuts-africom-troops/163170/; Gramer, Robbie. "U.S. Congress Moves to Restrain Pentagon Over Africa Drawdown Plans." Foreign Policy. March 04, 2020. https://foreignpolicy.com/2020/03/04/africa-military-trump-esper-pentagon-congress-africom-counterterrorism-sa-hel-great-power-competition/.
- Turse, Nick. "Pentagon's Own Map of U.S. Bases in Africa Contradicts Its Claim of "Light" Footprint." The Intercept. February 27, 2020. Accessed April 24, 2021. https://theintercept.com/2020/02/27/africa-us-military-bases-africom/.
- 57 Department of Defense. Office of the Inspector General. *Evaluation of Niger Air Base 201 Military Construction* (DODIG-2020-077). Washington, DC. March 31, 2020. https://www.dodig.mil/reports.html/Article/2134187/evaluation-of-ni-ger-air-base-201-military-construction-dodig-2020-077/.
- Rempfer, Kyle. "Air Force Botched Building Its New Air Base in Africa." Air Force Times. April 2, 2020. https://www.airforcetimes.com/news/your-air-force/2020/04/02/air-force-botched-building-its-new-air-base-in-africa/.
- Schmitt, Eric, and Christoph Koettl. "Remote C.I.A. Base in the Sahara Steadily Grows." The New York Times. March 8, 2021. https://www.nytimes.com/2021/03/08/us/politics/cia-drones-sahara-niger-libya.html.
- Turse, Nick. "Pentagon's Own Map of U.S. Bases in Africa Contradicts Its Claim of "Light" Footprint." The Intercept. February 27, 2020. Accessed April 24, 2021. https://theintercept.com/2020/02/27/africa-us-military-bases-africom/.
- Callimachi, Rukmini, et al. "'An Endless War': Why 4 U.S. Soldiers Died in a Remote African Desert." The New York Times, The New York Times, 17 Feb. 2018, www.nytimes.com/interactive/2018/02/17/world/africa/niger-ambush-american-soldiers. html.
- White House. Report on the Legal and Policy Frameworks Guiding the United States' Use Of Military Force and Related National Security Operations. Washington, DC. December 2016. https://obamawhitehouse.archives.gov/sites/whitehouse.gov/files/documents/Legal Policy Report.pdf.
- DeJonge Schulman, Loren. "Working Case Study: Congress's Oversight of the Tongo Tongo, Niger, Ambush." Center for a New American Security. October 15, 2020. https://www.cnas.org/publications/reports/working-case-study-congresss-oversight-of-the-tongo-tongo-niger-ambush.
- Kahn, Matthew. "Document: White House Legal and Policy Frameworks for Use of Military Force." Lawfare. March 14, 2018. https://www.lawfareblog.com/document-white-house-legal-and-policy-frameworks-use-military-force.
- Goldsmith, Jack, and Samuel Moyn. "Does Biden Really Want to End the Forever Wars?" The New York Times. March 22, 2021. https://www.nytimes.com/2021/03/22/opinion/biden-forever-wars.html.

- Hartig, Luke. "Letting Diplomacy Lead US Counterterrorism: What Would That Look Like?" Just Security. March 1, 2021. https://www.justsecurity.org/75046/letting-diplomacy-lead-us-counterterrorism-what-would-that-look-like/.
- U.S. Department of State. Office of the Inspector General. *Audit of the Department of State Bureau of African Affairs Monitoring and Coordination of the Trans-Sahara Counterterrorism Partnership Program.* Washington, DC. https://www.stateoig.gov/system/files/aud-mero-20-42.pdf.
- 68 Ibid.
- 69 Ibid.
- U.S. Congress. House. *Trans-Sahara Counterterrorism Partnership Program Act of 2021*. HR 567. 117th Cong., 1st sess. Introduced in House January 28, 2021. https://www.congress.gov/bill/117th-congress/house-bill/567/text.
- Thurston, Alex. "Why a Counterterror Program in the Sahara Needs to Be Eliminated, Not Reformed." Responsible Statecraft. April 13, 2021. https://responsiblestatecraft.org/2021/04/13/why-a-counterterror-program-in-north-africa-needs-to-be-eliminated-not-reformed/.
- Welsh, Teresa. "US State Department Comes up Short of a Global Fragility Strategy." *Devex*, Devex, 17 Sept. 2020, www. devex.com/news/us-state-department-comes-up-short-of-a-global-fragility-strategy-98116.
- "Peter Pham as Special Envoy for the Great Lakes Region of Africa United States Department of State." *U.S. Department of State*, U.S. Department of State, 9 Nov. 2018, 2017-2021.state.gov/peter-pham-as-special-envoy-for-the-great-lakes-region-of-africa/index.html.
- Camara, Kamissa. "It Is Time to Rethink U.S. Strategy in the Sahel." *United States Institute of Peace*, 16 Apr. 2021, www. usip.org/publications/2021/04/it-time-rethink-us-strategy-sahel.
- Quirk, Patrick W., and Richmond Blake. "How the Biden Administration Can Get the Global Fragility Strategy Right." Brookings. January 05, 2021. https://www.brookings.edu/blog/order-from-chaos/2021/01/05/how-the-biden-administration-can-get-the-global-fragility-strategy-right/.
- "IAEA Project Maps Groundwater in Africa's Sahel Region, Shows Significant Reserves." *IAEA*, IAEA, 29 May 2017, www.iaea.org/newscenter/pressreleases/iaea-project-maps-groundwater-in-africas-sahel-region-shows-significant-reserves.
- Hornyak, Tim. "New Funding Fortifies Africa's Great Green Wall." Eos. March 09, 2021. https://eos.org/articles/new-funding-fortifies-africas-great-green-wall.
- Trenkov-Wermuth, Calin, and Paul Bisca. "Global Fragility Act: A Chance to Reshape International Security Assistance?" United States Institute of Peace. January 19, 2021. https://www.usip.org/publications/2021/01/global-fragility-act-chance-reshape-international-security-assistance.
- 79 Ibid.
- A Course Correction for the Sahel Stabilisation Strategy." Crisis Group. February 1, 2021. https://www.crisisgroup.org/africa/sahel/299-course-correction-sahel-stabilisation-strategy.
- Mahanty, Daniel R., and Elena Crespo. "Give Local Civil Society a Say in U.S. Security Assistance." Just Security. February 09, 2021. https://www.justsecurity.org/74507/give-local-civil-society-a-say-in-u-s-security-assistance/.
- Yayboke, Erol. "Peril in the Desert: Irregular Migration through the Sahel." Peril in the Desert: Irregular Migration through the Sahel | Center for Strategic and International Studies. October 21, 2020. https://www.csis.org/analysis/peril-desert-irregular-migration-through-sahel.
- Reza, Alexandra. "Why Are French Soldiers in the Sahel? Protesters Have an Answer." The Guardian. February 20, 2020. https://www.theguardian.com/commentisfree/2020/feb/20/france-soldiers-sahel-emmanuel-macron-protest.
- Guerric Poncet, "Sahel: La Moitié Des Français Opposés à La Présence Française," Le Point, January 12, 2021, https://www.lepoint.fr/monde/sahel-la-moitie-des-français-opposes-a-la-presence-française-11-01-2021-2409098 24.php#)
- "Malian Police Disperse Protest against French Military Presence." Reuters. January 21, 2021. https://www.reuters.com/article/uk-mali-security-france/malian-police-disperse-protest-against-french-military-presence-idUSKBN29Q0SG; Gänsler, Katrin. "Mali: French Military Operations Face Growing Resistance: DW: 22.01.2021." DW.COM. January 22, 2021. https://www.dw.com/en/mali-french-military-operations-face-growing-resistance/a-56309457.
- Maclean, Ruth. "A Wedding, an Airstrike, and Outrage at the French Military." The New York Times. March 30, 2021. https://www.nytimes.com/2021/03/30/world/africa/mali-wedding-french-airstrike.html.
- 87 "Security Council Establishes Peacekeeping Force for Mali Effective 1 July, Unanimously Adopting Resolution 2100 (2013) | Meetings Coverage and Press Releases." United Nations. April 25, 2013. https://www.un.org/press/en/2013/sc10987.doc.htm.
- 88 Campbell, John. "EU Task Force Takuba in Mali." Council on Foreign Relations. December 8, 202. https://www.cfr.org/blog/eu-task-force-takuba-mali.
- DeYoung, Karen. "French Defense Minister Visits Washington to Press for Continued U.S. Role in West Africa." The Washington Post. January 29, 2020. https://www.washingtonpost.com/national-security/french-defense-minister-visits-washington-to-press-for-continued-us-role-in-west-africa/2020/01/28/39905e38-41e5-11ea-b5fc-eefa848cde99_story.html.